
Once upon a time, there was a busy GP practice serving 7500 patients in
Chessington. The approach to prescribing and monitoring patients
prescribed opioids varied widely. Despite the clinical team working hard to
adopt a patient-centred approach to long term condition management, the
approach for patients living with chronic pain prescribed opioids was
adhoc and sporadic. 
 
Every day the clinical team were met with increasing demands across many
clinical areas, the Group A Streptococcus outbreak, COVID-19
management and vaccination. The clinical team also had to prioritise
patient groups in the Quality Outcomes Framework (QOF) and Investment
and Impact Fund (IIF). This left little time for expansion of any other areas
and medicines for chronic pain seemed to be forgotten about. However,
an opportunity presented to undertake an Opioid Stewardship QI
Collaborative at the Health Innovation Network (HIN) to support us to
make improvements locally. 
 
Because of that, a meeting was set up with the Practice Prescribing Lead
and the Practice Pharmacist. A search was run to identify registered
patients who were on greater than or equal to 120mg oral morphine
equivalent. The patients identified were invited for a review with the
Practice Pharmacist to explore ideas, concerns, and expectations of both
the clinical side and the patients' point of view.

The issue of opioid prescribing was discussed at a practice meeting, and
subsequently a pathway was laid out incorporating the following points:
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A practice wide email was sent out to all clinicians re-iterating all the five points
discussed at the meeting. This included attachments of reference to non-
pharmacological support recommended by NICE and a flyer on top 10 tips regarding
Dependence Forming Medications (DFMs).

Finally, Chessington Park Surgery felt that they were working towards best practice,
aligned with patients' best interests alongside reducing harm, as a unified team with a
shared view that led to a clearer pathway for all to follow. Outcomes varied from patients
resisting change, to agreed review and reduction plans and re-referrals to pain clinics for
expertise, as well as advice and the support of non-pharmacological platforms e.g. social
prescribing. They were also happy with more regular audits being undertaken to monitor
impact of the changes in the future.

the aim was to focus on not initiating / being mindful of using opioids
especially for chronic pain considering opioids have been found to have
very little role/benefit in this area; 
if we are using opioids in an acute pain / flare up situation then the patient
again must be advised that the prescription is for short term use only;
patients must be made aware of the addictive potential and be involved in
shared decision-making of a plan, with agreed follow up ideally with the
clinician who initiated the prescription; 
the prescription should not automatically be put on repeat and thus
remain on the acute medications list on the computer system;
all prescribers were made aware that acute pain becoming chronic pain is
a chance to explore alternative pain management via musculoskeletal/non-
pharmacological support and interventions or to consider pain clinic
referral as appropriate. Early implementation of supportive services is
strongly recommended.
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